EX ALDERMAN NEWSLETTER 7

September 19, 2010

FROM:  John Hoffmann

ETHICS COMMISSION ANSWERS:  Within a week of filing a complaint with the Missouri Ethics Commission of Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton using his position as mayor to place his lobbying client, the Red Light Camera and Photo Radar industry on the Town and Country Police Commission agenda, the director of the Ethics Commission wrote to say there would be no investigation into the complaint. (See top of Ex-Alderman Report #6 at johnhoffmann.net.)

EMERGENCY DISPATCH CONSOLIDATION:   I missed the August 23 Board of Aldermen meeting.  It was the meeting where Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton announced the city would be joining a new Emergency Dispatch arrangement with the cities of Frontenac and Creve Coeur. Later in the meeting the Board of Aldermen passed a resolution for Town and Country to join the newly formed West Central Dispatch Center. 

SUDDENLY ENOUGH ROOM:  In the past recent years the police chief has commented on the lack of room at the police station/city hall.  While Frontenac is building a new police station, it was already decided to place the new dispatch center at the T&C police station.

The center would save costs for the cities by reducing labor costs and eliminating a number of dispatcher jobs.  There is a similar set up at Richmond Heights where East Central Dispatch does the emergency fire and police dispatching for Webster Groves, Shrewsbury, Maplewood, Richmond Heights, Clayton and Olivette. 

There are a couple of unusual things about this arrangement.  Normally departments in wealthy areas like having their stations open 24-hours with dispatchers, as it provides maximum service for the residents. For 20 years Creve Coeur used to provide 24-hour police dispatching for Town and Country, Frontenac and from 11pm-7am for Des Peres. All those communities eventually went to their own 24-hour dispatching.  Now they are headed back to shared dispatching. Citizens of T&C will luck out if the center is at the Town and Country police station. That is unless residents are concerned about more criminals being brought to and released from the T&C police station in the center of town.      

THE OTHER ISSUES:  Frontenac dispatches its own fire department.  I would guess the new center would also dispatch the Frontenac Fire Department. 

There is a possible reduction of seven dispatchers from 20 to 13 from the three police departments.  

IS A REGIONAL JAIL HEADED TO THE CENTER OF TOWN AND COUNTRY?  There is also a rumor floating around that Glendale Police and Fire are being courted to join.  Glendale also dispatches for Warson Woods Police. That would be problematic for Glendale and Warson Woods to drag prisoners all the way to Town and Country for booking and to pick up dispatch paper records.

 Also do the residents of Town and Country want a regional jail in the middle of town?  Creve Coeur and Frontenac will not be able to maintain their prisoner holdovers without staff in their buildings 24/7.  City jails and holdovers means prisoners not just arrested by the Town and Country police, but by at least two other agencies, will be brought to the center of town to post bails. It is one thing to deal with the petty criminals arrested in Town and Country, but now we will be housing and releasing on bail the petty criminals from two other cities also. 

The final item of interest is if some fire trucks are being dispatched from Town and Country why not the ones serving T&C?  Frankly the best move would be to contract with Frontenac to provide fire service.  It would save over $330,000 we are currently paying Central County 9-1-1, a fire & ambulance only dispatch center that charges us by assessed valuation of homes and not per call. 

Frontenac could staff the T&C firehouse.  Frontenac already comes into T&C as they have fire contracts with the Village of Country Life Acres and Crystal Lake Park.  They are also first in on auto accidents on WB Highway 40 before 270 through mutual aide agreements as West County EMS has geographical problems in responding quickly to those accidents.          

We would also save close to a $1,000,000 in the costs of fire services switching from the union controlled West County EMS & Fire Protection District to a non-union city fire department.  

FIRE COMMITTEE SWITCHEROO:  Meanwhile at the September 13 Board of Aldermen meeting Dalton announced he received a contract proposal from West County EMS & Fire Protection District (one of Dalton’s old lobbying clients). Dalton announced that he was not going to have the Fire Service Committee review the contract, but instead Alderman Karney and committee members Amber Walsh and John Russon, plus city building inspector Bob Bodley, a former Battalion Fire Chief at the Community Fire Protection District, would look at the contract.

Just like in 2005, this entire process appears to be a sham.  In 2005 the special Fire Committee never reached a decision on the fire service issue or issued a report. However in 2006 while the Fire District was attempting to annex the city into the Fire District where the property tax was 85-cents on $100 assessed valuation, Dalton was giving speeches that implied otherwise, citing a non-existent report and recommendation of his “Blue Ribbon Committee.  There was no “blue ribbon” and they never wrote a report or made a recommendation.  

Now he is not letting his committee continue what he called this spring “its’ important work.” The Fire Committee has not met since June, despite the fact that the clock has been ticking for the fire contract that expired at the end of the year.  Dalton is sidestepping the committee altogether by appointing his “special sub-committee.”  Of course reducing the number of people reviewing the contract reduces the possibility of dissent. 

At the time the committee was first announced, Dalton made the unusual move for appointing as co-chairman Rodney Hightower, an out of work Dalton supporter who moved to T&C to head Public Safety Equipment Company in 2006.  He was removed from the position within two years. Dalton appointed Hightower first to the Planning and Zoning board and then to the Fire Committee.  It appeared as if Dalton wanted to dilute some of Karney’s power. Now I am told Hightower has left town to take a new job and is not actively serving in either position.  Another excellent Dalton appointment!  

The chances of Town and Country switching a fire service contract from labor expensive and union controlled West County EMS & Fire Protection District to a city department is slim, with Dalton and Karney’s ties to the WCEMSFPD. 

ILLEGAL MEETING IN JUNE:  In June when the Fire Committee last met, Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Dalton and the co-chairs closed the meeting to the public for reasons of “contract negotiations.”  In fact there was no contract submitted, so why a closed meeting? Also the committee had no authority to negotiate or approve a contract only the Board of Aldermen or their representative can do that. I filed a complaint with the Missouri Ethics Commission. 

Now Dalton is not even having the Fire Services Committee look at the contract proposal once it was finally submitted. 

GERBER APPARENTLY UNAWARE OF A SEVERE RECESSION:  Word is out that Alderman Al Gerber is interested in the city purchasing 18 acres of land off of Conway Rd for just under $5 million as park land.  I tried to warn voters about this when Al successfully ran against me this year. 

Al is an old-school tax-and-spend liberal Democrat official (president of the local Democratic township).  This was a fact that Tim Welby tried to hide when he campaigned for him this spring.  

Al is ignoring the fact that the city is operating in a deficit, that we were forced to lay off employees the first of the year, that revenue sources remain bleak and we are eliminating more employees during dispatch consolidation with other cities.  Al, a former member of the Public Works Commission, also is ignoring that the “Storm Water and Parks” sales tax has been almost exclusively used for paying off the parks we are currently operating, while storm water projects were ignored. We just spent $100,000 for an engineering company to identify storm water projects that need to be funded and Al wants to spend millions for more park land.  This has been a pet project of Mariette Palmer for years.     

THE WELBYs AND McCOYs OR GOOD NEIGHBOR TIM:  There is quite a story in the Thornhill subdivision where Alderman Tim Welby is a member of the board of trustees. Welby’s next door neighbors put up an attractive wooden pergola that is about 8-feet high and 10-feet long next to their deck over 100 feet from their property line with Welby.  The pergola was not attached to the house or anything else.  It is not a fence or a wall.  You can walk around it.  Pergolas like this one are designed so you can hang flower baskets or other decorations. 

It was next to impossible to notice the pergola from the street.

It turns out that Tim didn’t like the pergola.  He told his neighbors the Thornhill Board of Trustees were going to order them to take it down.  The neighbors called the president of the trustees who told them pergolas were not in violation of the subdivision indentures.

Then friendly Tim turn his neighbors into the City and Building Inspector Bob Bodley, who admitted he had to drive past the neighbor’s house two times and then drive down Welby’s driveway before he actually saw the pergola.  Bob said the pergola was not a pergola, but an illegal wall. 

This caused the neighbors to go to the September meeting of the Board of Trustees, who voted unanimously to approve the pergola, which the president earlier had said was not covered by the indentures.  It was a unanimous vote, because Tim didn’t show up for the meeting, a problem he had while on the Board of Aldermen during his first term.

Tim did some major remodeling in 2008 apparently without a permit. It will be interesting to see if any neighbors report him to the city and cause an investigation by Inspector Bodley. 

Next the neighbor, at Bob Bodley’s suggestion, tried to cut off part of the pergola so it would not meet Bob’s definition of “a wall.”  While doing so he accidently cut his hand to the bone with a power saw requiring an immediate visit to the ER, all because of Tim.    

Tim is quite a guy.  He violated the Missouri Ethics and Campaign Finance laws for four years and is still on a two-year probation term for the violations.  He campaigned door to door for Al Gerber and failed to tell his neighbors that Al is the president of the local Democratic Township and lied to neighbors by telling them Al was for Deer Control, when in fact Al was against killing any deer. Now he is trying to force his neighbors to remove something that is less noticeable than a swing set from their yard. 

We are waiting to see what happens next and will keep you posted. 

THE GANGS OF TOWN AND COUNTRY:  Yes, The Gangs of Town and Country, a list of T&C residents convicted of felonies or civil- verdicts for Medicaid fraud, has a new member, this time from Ward 1. 

I hope you remember back in 2008 when the St. Louis Police Towing Scandal was uncovered, where Metropolitan Tow, a towing company owned by S&H Parking was “lending” cars towed on a police contract to police officers and even the drug addict daughter of the chief of police. At the same time they were grossly over charging citizens for towing and impounding their cars.  

On September 15th Town and Country resident, William Bialczak of the 2200 block of Cedar Valley Drive (the house with all the Christmas decorations along I-270) pled guilty to Income Tax Evasion. In the 2008 raid on Bialczak’s office the Feds found $874,978 in CASH.  It was alleged by Federal Investigators that Bialczak skimmed around $1,000,000 from their businesses. 

Here is the most current list of the Gangs of Town and Country:

Gangs of Town and Country 

S&K Investment Ponzi Scheme Federal and State Fraud Convictions: Richard Neiswonger (Ward 1) Carl Kossmeyer (Ward 4)

Embezzler of church bulletin payments convicted:  John Gehm (Ward 3)

Investment Embezzler convicted:  Don Weir (Ward 3)

Embezzled $25,000 for Homeowners Association convicted:  Richard Burbott (Ward 2)

Mortgage Fraud:  John Mineo, Jr. general manager of Mineo’s Restaurant, convicted   (Ward 2)

Serial Child Molester:  convicted Eric Tolen (Ward 1) 

Drug Dealer:  Brian Marchant-Calsyn convicted (Ward 2)

Sex assault: No charges filed but T&C police investigation led to the resignation of the president of Maryville University in 2006 (Ward 4)  

Bank Fraud, weapons violation, drug dealing assault and spousal abuse and FBI informant that led to the downfall of State Senator Jeff Smith, convicted:  Milton Ohslen III, (Ward 1)  

Medicaid Fraud: Dr. Abdul Naushad and his wife Wajiha Naushad civil award (Ward 4)

Felony Sexual Assault Second Degree convicted:  Stanley Williams, AKA Tommy Williams AKA Stanley Carter (Ward 2)  

Federal Income Tax Evasion:  Convicted William Bialczak Ward 1, skimmed $1,000,000 from his businesses S&H Parking and Metropolitan Towing that were at the center of the St. Louis Police Tow Scandal.   Feds seized $874,978 in cash during searches of his businesses.  

SEPTEMBER 13 BOARD OF ALDERMAN MEETING:

 As usual, the 35-minute work session before the meeting contained all the news!  The regular Board of Aldermen meeting was only 17-minutes long.  Tim Welby and Lynn Wright were absent from both meetings.

REPEAT OF THE ECONOMIC REPORT:  The Work Session started off with a repeat of the positive spin of the miserable economic situation the city faces, by Development Director Sharon Rothmel. It was almost identical to the report she gave in June. 

She did mention that a Halloween store was moving into Manchester Meadows for six weeks, but said even a Halloween store means some revenue. (It is also an indicator of a dead shopping center. What’s next a passing carnival setting up rides on the empty parking lot?)  Her positive spin was when she announced, “Halloween is the second biggest holiday of the year.”

TELLING TIME THE T&C WAY!  At the June 14 Board of Aldermen “retreat meeting” Rothmel said she would announce what business would move into the old Wal-Mart store within two months.  Now three months later she has no announcement to make.  On February 18th Dalton said he would make the same announcement within two weeks.  We are still waiting.

HAIGHT ASHBURY MIDWEST?  Rothmel was excited to announce another store going into the half empty Town and Country Crossing.  This time it is the Cotton Baby Store, a store that sells only organic cotton baby clothes.  It joins the new 3-Dog Bakery, a store that only sells freshly baked “organic” dog treats.  (My dogs seem to still love the Milk Bones I buy for $2.50 a box at Wal-Mart and the Purina products at Pet-Smart.) Of course the second anchor store is Whole Foods where it is almost a job requirement to have at least three tattoos; wear a nose ring and have a lip pieced. Thank God Target has not closed up yet otherwise I would think T&C Crossing was a high-end counter-culture place for aging hippies that came into some money or for rich people who never had a chance to be a hippie growing up. (Now I say this as a semi regular customer at the Whole Food bakery.)

OOPS:  The developers of T&C Crossing have decided they built the building that houses Clarkson Eye Care backwards.  They are now planning to take out the back wall and add plate glass windows and doors.   There are a number of buildings in that shopping center that seemed to have been built backwards.                       

MOVING THE BLAME:  Fred Meyland-Smith, the former dog food salesman, has apparently shifted the blame for the lost in business revenues. 

Fred gave a speech about how businesses can claim how friendly they are once you are in the store, but they need to do more.  

“Merchants need to stand on the sidewalk and invite people in. It’s a mind set,” said Fred.

Maybe merchants putting you in “wrist lock” on the parking lot and marching you through the door would be a good idea too.

A NEW TASK FORCE…BUT LET’S KEEP THOSE PESKY RESIDENTS OUT:  Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Dalton he wants the city to host an “Economic Summit.” 

“I can see a roundtable discussion on what we could do better,” said Dalton. “I was thinking of residents and business persons to participate in a think tank.”

That got Rothmel to respond with:  “I don’t think there is any value having residents involved,” she said. 

“I misspoke,” said Dalton.  “I meant only residents with a specific expertise.”  

Yes, why would you want to have us “regular” residents know what is going on or offer an opinion? 

FRED WANTS REVENUE CUTS!  Fred Meyland-Smith then asked, “I know we don’t have any property taxes to abate, but can we abate business license fees for businesses that go into Manchester Meadows?” 

I am not sure how the longtime merchants in Town and Country are going to feel with Fred’s idea to waive license fees for some businesses and keep collecting them from others. 

NO CITY PROPERTY TAXES FOR 2011 FIRST READ:  A bill was first read at the regular meeting to keep the residential and commercial property tax rate at zero.  You can only raise property taxes from zero once every two years.  It would be this year or not until 2012.  No city property tax on our homes is great…but if the recession sticks around it might mean a squeeze on basic services in 2012.  The Board of Aldermen voted to do this in 2005 and raise the tax from zero to a few cents, but Mayor Dalton vetoed the bill. He now campaigns about how he stopped a property tax.  Back in 2005 we depended on the poor people (relatively speaking, of course) from Valley Park and Manchester to shop of our Wal-mart and pay layers of city sales taxes so we would not have to pay property taxes.  As a homeowner, it is okay with me.  But it is a bit of a Reverse-Robin Hood scheme, taking from the poor and giving to the rich.

Then when we give some of the tax money to people like the homeowners association at Bellerive Country Club to make improvements on private property and it seems to be more like Republican Socialism.  Now the Wal-Mart store is gone and so is most of the sales tax money.

A couple cents property tax or a sizable commercial property tax should at least be discussed by the elected officials.  It won’t be.       

HOWEVER the real shame is the lack of a commercial property tax.  I have mentioned this before and it is the reason it is hard to get retail businesses to come to Town and Country.  We charge the big fat cat developers who own the shopping centers and office parks a BIG ZERO in property taxes.  But we hit the merchants and business people who rent stores and offices with one of the highest business license fees in the St. Louis area to make up for no commercial property taxes.  Then the mayor has to hold “Economic Summits” (without the residents of course) because we can’t seem to get new retailers to come to town.       

ALDERMEN VOTE TO HIDE BEHIND NEW ORDINANCE WHEN THEY DON’T WANT TO SHOW UP:  The Board passed an ordinance that they can cancel a meeting when members call the city clerk in advance and if it appears there will not be a quorum.   This way residents have no idea who was willing to do their duty and show up for a meeting and who wasn’t.

The original bill introduced by Tim Welby and Al Gerber, was replaced by a substitute bill and now before the vote Al wanted to introduce an amendment…but he was pretty nervous about it.      

“I worked out an amendment with Alderman Welby.  I was hoping to have Ald. Welby introduce this as I don’t speak well in public,” said Gerber.

The board chamber was almost deserted…the only people there were two fire officials who attend all the meetings, me and Sterling Levy, an old Globe-Democrat guy who strings for the Post-Dispatch. That is hardly a large crowd.  

Gerber then got tripped up when Dalton asked him if the amendment was for the original bill or the substitute bill. At first he was not sure.

ESTATE SALE RESTRICTIONS:  A new bill to add restrictions to garage and estate sales was introduced by Alderwoman Avioli.  The new bill allows the police department to disallow an estate or garage sale if there are traffic congestion concerns.  Besides allowing the police the ability not to issue a sale permit  it requires the resident or estate sale company to be responsible for traffic flow and posting of no parking signs on the side of the street where fire hydrants.  It also continues the $5 permit fee.

Alderman Phil Behnen said, “$5 is not worth it.” 

I am not sure if Phil wants to raise the fee to $50 or eliminate it. It is not a very nice thing to create revenue at the expense of dead residents or their families trying to deal with the aftermath of the death.  

Also I don’t know how someone can predict unforeseen traffic issues.   Having no on-street parking spaces is a foreseeable circumstance but a careless driver having an accident in front of the estate sale while already having a number of parked cars, is unforeseeable…but this bill makes you responsible for someone else’s carelessness.  

DEER UPDATE: Last Thursday I was invited to attend a fund raiser meeting of residents to help pay for continued shooting of deer.

The Board of Aldermen only had placed $10,000 for deer control in the 2010 Budget. That is not enough to do either lethal management or to allow the hysterectomies of deer.  The sterilization of deer last year cost the city between $800 and $1,000 a deer.  They did 100 deer. 

Fred Meyland-Smith introduced a resolution at the last August meeting that would split the $10,000 to be used as seed money for two separate funds.  One fund would be for shooting deer and the other would be for sterilization.  $33,000 was needed for two sharpshooters to kill deer for a week. Fred said sterilization would cost three times as much, but would not actually say it would cost $100,000. You may have read something about this in the recent city newsletter. 

The meeting was held at the Longview Farmhouse which was rented or reserved by a private citizen, so even though two aldermen, Fred and Lynn Wright, plus a police captain were there it was not considered a “public meeting” and was not posted on the city’s event calendar. 

Fred mentioned that he and Lynn volunteered to lead the drive to collect funds for the lethal killing of deer. Originally when Fred presented this at a Board of Aldermen work session he suggested that Al Gerber lead the fund raising drive to sterilize deer since Al has admitted that he is against killing deer.  Apparently Al does not want that job.            

None of the usual Deer People are stepping up to the plate to lead the charge for deer hysterectomies. 

FAST AND LOOSE WITH THE FACTS:  On this matter I am on Fred’s side but he makes it awfully hard. Fred’s facts before this group were pretty sad.

First Fred said over the last six years we have had 299 car-deer accidents which means, we are averaging 50 deer-car crashes a year.  With me at the meeting Fred repeatedly said he was not going to argue about numbers, a statement which to me means he knew his numbers were less than factual. 

In fact, in 2008 we had 54 deer-car accidents and in 2009 we had 92 car-deer accidents.  That is a staggering 58% increase!  Fred didn’t mention this, because I don’t think Fred knew it.  I now understand why Fred is retired and no longer in sales, when he can’t remember to use the best information in this sales pitch!    

He also mentioned that there was $4,400 already collected from citizens for the sharpshooters.  Fred forgot to mention that was on top of the $5,000 from the tax coffers and there was actually $9,400 on hand toward the $33,000 needed.    

Fred and Lynn Wright (who did not say a word at this meeting) have been telling people how the deer management program cost $150,000 last year.  That is completely false.  We budgeted $150,000 which went to the contractor…BUT the city attorney charged us more than $30,000 in additional fees for researching and writing contracts and agreements, attending meetings and dealing with the Missouri Department of Conservation. Salaried city officials and police officers spent weeks in attending meetings, forwarding memos to the city attorney and then being with the contractors in the field for three weeks.  We spent about $200,000 on the deer management program in 2009…you just cannot get Fred or Lynn to admit that.     

PUT UP OR SHUT UP:  Fred was there basically asking people to write checks and a number of us did.  Mine was more modest while one resident waved a $500 check above her head. But what really bothered me was that Fred said how a number of his friends HAD PLEDGED money.  Yes, they pledged money!  I was not aware this was like the Labor Day Telethon. Pledging is a lot different that writing out the check.            

Talking about how “his friends are pledging money” while the rest of us are actually contributing money is another reason why I think Fred is nothing more than a “DANDY.”  Fred is the type of guy who wears new saddle shoes in 2010, ties a sweater around his neck and says his friends are pledging while we are coming up with cash!

UNAWARE OF THE BIG PICTURE:  Fred was talking about how the sharp shooting was done in 2009 exclusively on 10-acre open fields. He did not address what our contributions and any future sharp shooting would do to eliminate (kill) deer that have overrun our subdivisions. Mason Valley and Thornhill subdivisions have some of the highest deer populations in the city and in 2009 they did not kill a single deer.  They shot a lot of them with tranquilizer darts in Mason Valley and Thornhill and then sterilized them.  But we are having 10-20 deer in our yards now.

The other day around 4 o’clock I was driving down Topping Estates South and there were at least 20 deer on an empty lot, in the street and in the front yard of a house across from the lot.  They didn’t want to move out of the street.  They were like Moose in Maine!  These are the deer we want killed…not just ones in large open fields.  Reduce the populations in our yards!  I asked Fred about this and did not get an answer.       

$10,000 THROWN AWAY AND COUNTING:  Through the first week of September 2010 a total of 10 sterilized deer have been found dead.  Those are the ones found dead in T&C only.  Who knows about the ones that died in Queeny Park, along Weidman Road in St. Louis County and in Creve Coeur?  The deer sterilizations cost between $900-and-$1,000 a deer.  I made the point in 2009 that the sterilization program still would have no effect on public safety as the deer would still be involved in car-crashes and involved in spreading Lyme-Disease.     

KEEP THE RESIDENTS OUT PART II:  In April of 2009 the mayor as a punishment for running against him appointed me the first Arts Commissioner in Town and Country.  Of course I have decades of experience in the police, fire and transportation fields.  Also at the time there was no Art Commission. 

Eventually there was one and I suggested that we mirror Webster Groves which has an event for impressionistic painters in the spring called “Paint out Webster” which takes advantage of the spring colors. The commission decided to have a similar annual event in T&C but do it in the fall.  We decided the event would happen on the same day as the Fall Festival. 

The general idea was to have an event that would bring art to the people with the paintings displayed at the Longview Farmhouse.  Now according to the latest city Newsletter and information e-mailed to me…you have to make a RSVP to look at the paintings and see who won on the day of the event.  So the Average Joe, who happens to be at the park on the Saturday of the event, will not be able to attend.  Talk about elitist!      

The idea was to put art in the parks for everyone and now Lynn Wright the chair of the commission is requiring RSVPs to keep some of the people out!  If you run out of Hors d’oeuvres…big deal!   

CARTOONS:
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